
 

5 
Delegation follow-up, concluding comments, 
and acknowledgements  

Delegation follow-up 

5.1 Soon after returning to Australia the Parliamentary Relations Office 
organised a delegation debrief meeting with DFAT and AusAID officers.  
Delegates discussed the execution of the program and provided feedback 
to the departments on the overall effectiveness of the programs in Papua 
New Guinea and the Solomon Islands. 

5.2 The Committee delegation invited the Papua New Guinean and Solomon 
Islands High Commissioners to a working lunch at Parliament House on 
17 November 2009 to discuss the visit to their respective countries.    

5.3 The delegation also arranged a series of meetings with relevant 
government ministers and parliamentary secretaries including the then 
Parliamentary Secretary for Pacific Island Affairs, the Hon. Duncan Kerr 
MP; the Parliamentary Secretary for International Development 
Assistance, the Hon. Bob McMullan MP; and the Minister for Indigenous 
Health, Rural & Regional Health and Regional Services Delivery, the Hon. 
Warren Snowdon (who has portfolio responsibility for the Torres Strait 
region). These meetings afforded the delegation a unique opportunity to 
be briefed by government members with portfolio responsibility for health 
matters in the region, share aspects of the visit, and discuss aid priorities. 

5.4 Committee delegation members also extended an invitation to the New 
Zealand High Commission to discuss the visit.  The Committee delegation 
was delighted to meet with Mr Vangelis Vitalis, the NZ Deputy High 
Commissioner in Canberra. Mr Vitalis provided delegates with a useful 
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overview of New Zealand’s role in the Pacific and NZAID’s programs in 
Papua New Guinea and the Solomon Islands. 

Concluding comments 

5.5 Not many Australians are aware that Australia’s closest international 
border is a few kilometres away from the Torres Strait and that Australia 
and Papua New Guinea share a unique treaty arrangement that permits 
free movement between treaty villages on either side. 

5.6 There has been a number of media reports in the last year or two 
intimating that there is an ‘influx’ of PNG nationals arriving in the Torres 
Strait via the treaty and that infection risks for communicable diseases like 
TB and HIV/AIDS are very high. 

5.7 The inquiry and delegation of the Health Committee sought to examine 
these issues in detail and hopes that this report goes some way towards 
highlighting the issues in their complexity, tempering some of the 
unsubstantiated fears, and reaffirming why we permit a relatively small 
number of sick PNG nationals access to health services in the Torres Strait, 
under specific conditions. We do so for humanitarian and practical 
reasons and because that’s what good neighbours do. The report shows 
that there exists a range of structures and systems in place for managing 
this process from treaty consultation processes through to Queensland 
health treatment guidelines. There are costs associated with treating these 
individuals and while the numbers treated are small, costs for serious 
conditions like MDR-TB are not insignificant. It is in everyone’s interests 
to try and mitigate against these. 

5.8 The Committee heard and saw for itself some of the push factors why 
treatment may be sought on the Australian side. There are vast disparities 
between health facilities in PNG and those in Australia. Major challenges 
on the PNG side include a lack of human resources, equipment and 
infrastructure coupled with rugged geography and governance issues that 
make difficult the distribution of essential supplies and service delivery. 
The Committee learnt that the problems are not solely due to a lack of 
money, especially in Western Province, which is actually one of the richest 
provinces in the country. 

5.9 Australian aid in the region is substantial and seeks to strengthen health 
facilities along the border in Western Province as well as to strengthen the 
national health systems in PNG and SI alike. Extra resources are being 
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allocated to Saibai health clinic in recognition that it caters for PNG 
nationals in addition to Torres Strait residents. Whether those sums are 
sufficient is subject to ongoing review.   

5.10 The Office of Development Effectiveness reports indicate that overseas aid 
effectiveness is a mixed bag, more successful in some areas and/projects 
than others. Placing Australian advisors in in-line agencies like the 
Ministry of Health to work alongside host counterparts in the Solomons is 
one strategy that appears to work well. On overseas aid it is worth 
mentioning something not well-known. Assistance flows two ways. For 
instance, PNG provided aid to Australia, for its victims of natural disasters 
in the Victorian bushfires and Queensland floods. 

5.11 Australia works in partnership with the governments of PNG and SI to 
achieve better health outcomes and determines priorities in both countries 
in line with what those governments want. 

5.12 PNG and the SI are sovereign nations and Australia can and only wishes 
to assist. Ultimately the PNG and SI governments are responsible for 
delivering health services to their own citizens. 

5.13 In this report, the delegation highlights the problems but also what works 
or could work better and Australia’s role in facilitating solutions. 

5.14 For instance, Australia has clearly made a fundamental difference to the 
water and sanitation situation in treaty villages in the Western Province of 
Papua New Guinea through supplying rainwater tanks that provide a 
minimum level of safe drinking water. The delegation has recommended 
that this installation program be expanded to provide more than the 
minimum level of water required. Installing adequate water and 
sanitation in villages is part of getting the basics right for better health 
outcomes. The delegation notes that the PNG government together with 
Sustainable Development have undertaken to improve water reticulation 
and would like to see this done as soon as possible. That said, the 
delegation recognises the very real logistical and practical difficulties that 
stand in the way of any speedy or comprehensive installation.  

5.15 In the Solomon Islands, Australia has built basic but functional health 
clinics, complete with solar fridges for cold storage of vaccines.   

5.16 The delegation learnt that one-off projects, supply deliveries and 
volunteer or staff placements can sometimes do more harm than good, 
despite donors’ best intentions. The Committee has recommended that a 
contact point be established that provides community organisations with 
basic information on the suitability of their intended donations in the 
region. 
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5.17 Similarly, when building new health facilities or offering other goods and 
services to assist, the Australian government and Australian community 
organisations must consult donor partners and local communities. New 
health facilities must be cognisant of the suite of support measures that 
will need to be put in place for staff and to maintain that new structure. 

5.18 The delegation heard from nearly everyone it met with during the visits 
about the huge benefits of twinning arrangements between health 
institutions in our respective countries, be these hospitals, laboratories, 
universities, or parliaments. Developing and maintaining institutional 
relationships are not up to governments per se, rather the institutions 
themselves. However, the delegation has recommended that the 
Australian government do all that it can to encourage and support 
sustainable schemes and exchanges.  

5.19 Fostering greater people-to-people links, genuine exchange and sharing of 
information and training lies at the heart of a new era of reengagement 
and underscores true partnership.  

5.20 Myriad benefits are being reaped from the Australian Leadership Awards, 
the relationship that exists between the Solomon Islands Parliament and 
the NSW Parliament, and courses like the Australian National University’s 
Centre for Democratic Institution’s “Women in Politics Course”, designed 
to assist participants from the region get more women elected in their 
national parliaments. 

5.21 The delegation hopes to see more women parliamentarians elected in the 
region in coming years, and for the Australian Parliament to do all it can 
to support that process. Hence, our recommendation to the presiding 
officers to establish a parliamentary mentoring program especially for 
women MPs. The delegation believes such a program would have 
reciprocal benefits for, and enrich all our parliaments. 

5.22 This inaugural committee delegation visit to PNG and the SI was the first 
joint parliamentary delegation in recent memory to the treaty villages and, 
indeed, the first parliamentary health delegation in recent memory. 

5.23 The symbolism of such a visit is very important. The delegation visit was 
warmly welcomed by our respective governments at the highest levels at 
the national and provincial levels, institutions and community 
organisations. Delegates were also made to feel incredibly welcome in the 
villages and were privileged to spend time in villages that are not easy to 
get to in the western provinces in both PNG and SI. Wherever the 
delegation went it experienced and shared the goodwill that exists 
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between the people of Australia, Papua New Guinea and the Solomon 
Islands. 

5.24 Of course governments must go beyond symbolism and beyond in-
principle agreements, to fund and implement the better health 
infrastructure and services that are required on both sides of the border. 
That is something which the Australian and PNG governments have both 
undertaken to do with the new Package of Measures which is designed to 
strengthen health services on both sides of the border. This package is in 
its infancy but already, the delegation heard, measures such as installing 
health communications officers on both sides of the border are proving 
effective. The delegation has recommended that consideration be given to 
expanding such positions in the future because their job is so vital and 
possibly beyond the capabilities of any one or two individuals. The 
delegation was told that close communication between partners is key to 
any program’s success, including that achieved by the national malaria 
program in the Solomon Islands.  

5.25 The delegation was fortunate to be able to meet with Ministers, 
parliamentarians, health professionals and communities, for discussion on 
a range of health issues from TB, HIV/AIDS, and malaria to the rise in 
diabetes and the encroaching impacts of climate change on health.  All 
dialogue was conducted in a frank and open manner.  

5.26 Delegates were especially impressed, and indeed humbled by, all the 
health professionals and community workers that they met with up in the 
Torres Strait, in PNG and in the SI, who are so clearly committed to 
providing the best patient care they can under the circumstances, often 
with limited tools and support. They are the unsung heroes of any health 
system. 

5.27 Beyond aid, PNG and SI require robust integrated health care systems, 
that incorporate a range of outreach services in outlying areas. Australia 
has rural and remote areas that governments find difficult to service too.  

5.28 PNG and the Solomon Islands are not alone in grappling with how best to 
deal with moving a fragmented health system to a less fragmented one. 
Australia has long struggled with the issue of major health reform, and 
still debates what level of government (national, state or local) should take 
responsibility for health services funding and delivery. Major structural 
reform is again, today, on the agenda in Australia. We have something 
fundamental in common here. Similarly, we must all deal with the impact 
of climate change on health. Let us share our experiences and learn from 
each other about what does and does not work so well. 
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5.29 The delegation visits played a role in that sharing and learning process. 
Delegates hope to see the parliamentarians we met in PNG and SI back in 
Australia in the near future to continue our engagement. It is so important 
for leaders and communities in our respective countries to have ongoing 
dialogue about the range of health issues that affect our region. 

5.30 The Committee firmly believes that the travel provided a valuable 
platform for committee members to learn more about issues relevant to 
their portfolio and to build parliament and other people-to-people 
contacts in the region. Such purposeful travel, in conjunction with an 
ongoing inquiry, considerably enhances committee work and the work of 
the Parliament. 
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5.42 The delegation also wishes to acknowledge Corporal Mark Gadimilo from 
the Royal Papua New Guinean Constabulary and Federal Agent Mark 
Atkins for accompanying the delegation in a security and protection 
capacity throughout the week. 
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